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GOVERNOR’S ADVISORY COUNCIL

TO THE DIVISION OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE AND MENTAL HEALTH

GRASS DALE CONFERENCE CENTER, DELAWARE CITY

MINUTES OF JANUARY 18, 2007

Members Present:  Anthony Brazen, Andrea Guest, Carol Harman, Jim Lafferty, Robert Marceluk, George Meldrum, Lisa Pertzoff, Janet Ray, Paula Voshell, Mary Wicks, Gary Wirt

Members Excused:  Jack Akester, Joseph Connor, Charles Sawchenko

Members Absent:  Shirley Jackson, Richard Patterson, Pierre Stevens

Associate Members Present:  Doyle Dobbins, James Larks, Bruce Lorenz, Rita Marocco

Associate Members Excused:  Sally Allshouse, Howard Isenberg

Associate Members Absent:  Cathy McKay

Interested Parties:  Dan Atkins, Christel Bartleson, Vince Boehm, Renata Henry, Michael Kelleher, Aimee McFarlan, Melissa Smith, Chuck Tarver

	TOPIC

Call to Order
Review of the Minutes

Chairman’s Report

Medicaid Buy-In Program

Budget Committee

Membership Committee

DPC Advisory Committee

Children’s Committee

Employment Committee

Director’s Report

Old/New Business

Adjournment


	DISCUSSION

Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order at 9:10 a.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  Meeting participants were invited to introduce themselves and give their affiliation.
Michael Kelleher shared that Council minutes will be electronically posted to the State of Delaware website in the future.   The Web address to access the approved Council minutes will be provided.
Chairman Lafferty proposed changing the by-laws to increase the number of associate members from 10 to 22, allowing for the addition of six family members from the Child Mental Health Advisory Council and six consumers.   Discussion was held regarding the viability of incorporating the Child Mental Health Advisory Council members into the Council.  The rationale behind the proposed addition of both Child Mental Health Advisory Council members and consumers was shared.  Vice-Chairman Meldrum shared his belief that the addition of Child Mental Health Advisory Council members will assist in the development of a more comprehensive system.  Council members exchanged dialogue regarding the current role and future responsibilities of associate members.   
At the request of Chairman Lafferty, Gary Wirt agreed to chair an ad hoc committee whose responsibility will be to develop recommendations regarding the role of associate members for Council’s consideration.  
Copies of the Membership Requirements were distributed to those present.  It was noted that the composition of the Council meets both the Delaware statutory and federal requirements.  
Chairman Lafferty announced that the overview of the Medicaid Buy-In Program is deferred until the February Council meeting.  Chairman Lafferty reemphasized the importance of supporting the program through the budget process.  Positive outcomes of the Medicaid Buy-In Program were revisited.  It was suggested that for advocacy purposes the program be referred to as an employment program in order to differentiate the program from other Medicaid budget costs.   
Council was updated on the status of the Money Follows the Person demonstration grant.  It was noted that funds are necessary to initiate the process.
Lisa Pertzoff informed Council of the discussion held regarding raising the indirect cost rate for providers.     
Renata Henry informed Council members that DSAMH’s presentation to the Joint Finance Committee (JFC) is scheduled for Thursday, March 1, at 1:00 p.m.  
Ms. Pertzoff updated Council on the status of the Budget Committee’s recommendations to Council vis-à-vis the JFC hearing.  The decision to support the Medicaid Buy-In Program and of the need to advocate for   provider increases and gaps in services, i.e. women’s and children’s services, was discussed.  Doyle Dobbins shared that, based on the economic indicators, DelARF will recommend a 3.3 percent increase for providers.
Renata Henry spoke in detail of the model for a comprehensive women’s and children’s treatment program.
Ms. Pertzoff reported that the next Budget Committee meeting will be held on February 13 at 9:00 a.m. and that e-mail notification of the meeting will be provided.

An updated roster of appointed members was distributed. Vice-Chairman Meldrum  noted that the Council currently has a full contingent of  members.  Mr. Tarver’s application for appointment to Council will be submitted to the Governor’s Office once Dick Patterson’s formal resignation has been received.

Gary Wirt reported that the advisory committee met on January 17.  The current committee composition was shared.

Mr. Wirt updated Council on the progress of the demolition and possible subsequent construction of the new hospital.  It was noted that the 205 beds are in line with data presented at last month’s meeting regarding comparative hospitalization rates with neighboring states.

Council was informed of the initiative undertaken to assemble a team of outside professionals to assess the current hospital population’s needs and  assist in the establishment of programming for same. 

Mr. Wirt conveyed that NAMI monitoring reports have identified a systems problem with the lack of current reading material on the units.
Council members were solicited for ways to acquire appropriate reading material.  Suggestions were shared.  Council will be informed of the procedure to donate current reading material for the units.
Mr. Wirt informed Council that the next DPC Advisory Committee meeting will be held on March 21 at 2:30 p.m. in the hospital director’s conference room.

Carol Harman provided a written report.   Highlights were provided on the Needle Exchange Program, Mental Health Diversion Court, the Council of State Government Grant, and HIV prevention and youth.  Clarification was provided that at the age of 14 a child can accept or refuse substance abuse treatment without parental consent.  
Janet Ray spoke about the reduction in funding for HIV prevention for youth and of the upcoming plans to examine the types of services currently available in order to address gaps in services. Ms. Ray shared her belief that the Youth Risk Behavior Survey data will illustrate that Delaware youth in general are more sexually active, which could lead to higher incidents of HIV and sexually transmitted diseases.  Council was informed of the one day session the Rocky Mountain Center will facilitate for service providers and educators.  Individuals interested in attending the session or in expanding services offered for youth to include HIV prevention were invited to contact Ms. Ray.
Council was informed of the two day program being sponsored by the Alliance for Adolescent Pregnancy.
Rita Marocco reported that the Employment Committee is scheduled to meet today at 3:00 p.m. and reviewed agenda items to be addressed.  Ms. Marocco shared that the committee has examined training models for supported employment.

Andrea Guest updated Council on the status of the Johnson & Johnson Supported Employment Grant.  Ms. Guest reported on the completion of the baseline assessments and the successful competitive employment placements within the grant.  Ms. Guest noted that the majority of the J & J participants are Medicaid recipients and that the Medicaid Buy-In Program would be beneficial in allowing them to work additional hours without negatively impacting benefits.
Written materials pertaining to Medicaid compliance issues from the Deficit Reduction Act and the Office of Inspector General’s focus on fraud and abuse in behavioral health programs were distributed to those present.

Renata Henry informed Council of the planned collaboration between the Division and Child Mental Health (CMH) regarding the issue of transition.  Upcoming collaborative efforts were shared.
Council was updated on the status of the smoking cessation initiative at DPC.  Plans to solicit participation from NAMI and the Council on an interim planning group were shared.

Ms. Henry reported that the University of Pennsylvania has completed an evaluation of the Community Continuum of Care Program.  A brief PowerPoint presentation illustrating outcomes will be conducted at either the February or March Council meeting.

Ms. Henry announced that the annual May is Mental Health Month Luncheon will be held on May 7.  Council was informed of the partnership CMH has with Rita’s Water Ice for the month of May.  Details of May is Mental Health Month events will be provided as they become available.

Ms. Henry spoke of the application submitted to the Council of State Government for a grant opportunity for the development of a task force on the nexus of mental health and criminal justice.   
Melissa Smith reported that the Division is preparing the renewal application for funding for Olmstead related activities.  Previous projects conducted with the funding were reviewed.  Plans to develop a comprehensive community resource guide and Web portal with the funding were shared.  At the request of Ms. Smith, Chairman Lafferty will write a letter of support on behalf of the planning council.  Meeting participants shared comments relating to the development of the resource guide.  
· Chairman Lafferty shared information on the upcoming educational event at New Directions focusing on postpartum depression. A brief discussion followed regarding Public Health’s and Christiana Care’s  initiatives regarding postpartum depression.

· Paula Voshell updated Council on the status of the Delaware Interagency Council on Homelessness’ 10 year plan to end homelessness.  A brief presentation on the final recommendations will be provided to Council at a future meeting.

Ms. Voshell informed Council of the February 23 conference on homelessness entitled Ending Homelessness in Delaware.  Registration materials are available on the Homeless Planning Council’s website.  Council members were encouraged to attend.
The status of the Low Income Housing Tax Credit Qualified Allocation Plan was briefly reviewed.

· Mary Wicks expressed her appreciation to James Larks for his assistance with youth in crisis.

· Doyle Dobbins announced that Governor Minner will deliver her State-of-the-State Address at 2:00 this afternoon.

· Vice-Chairman Meldrum informed of the upcoming training events being conducted by Dr. Jeff Derevensky, director of the International Center for Youth Gambling at McGill University, for CMH staff and UD staff.  Individuals interested in attending the CMH session were invited to contact Marc Richman or Susan Cycyk.

· Vince Boehm reminded Council of the Life Conference being held at the Dover Sheraton on January 25.

Chairman Lafferty expressed his appreciation to meeting participants for their attendance and input.  There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 11:00 a.m.
	ACTION
Gary Wirt motioned to accept the minutes as presented.  Paula Voshell seconded the motion.  So moved.

Paula Voshell  introduced a motion to amend the by-laws to reflect that the number of associate members shall  not exceed 22.  Carol Harmon seconded the motion.  The motion carried with a unanimous voice vote.  

The names of six Child Mental Health Advisory Council family members will be supplied to Vice-Chairman Meldrum for Council’s consideration and appointment.
A presentation on the J & J project will be conducted by the Division at a future Council meeting.  

Ms. Smith will forward the draft application electronically to the Mental Health Planning Council for review and comment prior to the February 15 deadline.



The next Governor’s Advisory Committee Meeting will be held Thursday, February 15, 2007 at the Grass Dale Conference Center.
ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETINGS ARE HELD THE THIRD THURSDAY OF EACH MONTH
